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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

John Crescimbeni, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, May 11, 2011
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

 These minutes are unofficial until approved by the Commission at its next meeting.
The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, May 11, 2011, at 9:05 a.m. in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni.
In attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Bill Bishop (Vice Chair), Don Redman; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Caryn E. Carreiro, Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; State Representative Lake Ray; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Vince Seibold,  Vivian Harrell, Environmental and  Compliance Department; David Kaufman, JaxPort; Neil Armingeon, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record; Edward D. Lukacovic, Gary Kresel, Planning & Development Department; Mr. John Nooney; Sharonda Davis, Jessica Stephens, Legislative Services Division; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the April 13, 2011 meeting.

Edward D. Lukacovic, PWS, Senior Planner, Planning & Development Department, made a presentation explaining five (5) land use amendments that the Commission had to consider.  Mr. Lukacovic noted that all five of the proposed land use amendments have a direct impact on Jacksonville waterways which is why they were on the Commission’s agenda.  These are environmentally sensitive lands and the Planning Department proposes that they be designated conservation land use zoning category.  He explained the process of the Commission’s recommendations to the City Council, Council action, transmittal to  Tallahassee (Department of Community Affairs); Mr. Lukacovic anticipates no problems with the State; the measures would be returned to the City for the adoption round.  The bills would go through the City Council again for public hearings, review by the Planning Commission and the Council’s Land Use & Zoning (LUZ) Committee.
Mr. Lukacovic proceeded to explain each of the five proposed land use amendments.
Ordinance 2011-242 designates the parcel from Agriculture IV (AGR IV) to Conservation (CSV).  It is 12.96 acres located in Northeast Jacksonville on the southeast side of Heckscher Drive adjacent to Huguenot Park.  Its drainage basin is the St. Johns River.  The City acquired the property through a Florida Community Trust Grant.  The grant stipulated that the City put this land into either recreation or conservation.  He described the topographical make-up of the land, most of which is salt marsh.  The land is adjacent to some of the Preservation Project Jacksonville properties.
Commissioner Shine noted that the land use amendment recommendation usage was either recreation or conservation.  What was the difference?  Mr. Lukacovic noted that with conservation, you could not do much of anything, except maybe have trails and a kayak launch.  You could not put in parking lots or ball fields, things that would be more suitable for recreational use.
State Representative Lake Ray wanted to know why it was necessary for the City to make these zoning changes.  Mr. Lukacovic indicated that the City was required to make the zoning changes as a stipulation of the land purchase.  If the City did not classify the land as conservation, homes could be built on the land.  The Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2011-242.
Ordinance 2011-243 proposes changing the future land use designation of a City-owned parcel located South of Ringhaver Park along the west side of the Ortega River.  The 394.36 acres are currently zoned (LDR) Low Density Residential; the land use amendment would designate the parcel as CSV (Conservation).   If left alone and not rezoned, the potential development is 5 residential units per acre.  The impacted water body is the Ortega River.
The City purchased the land with the assistance of Florida Community Trust grants that stipulates that  the land be put into either conservation or recreation and open space.  The land is wooded wetlands on both sides of the river.  The Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2011-243.
Ordinance 2011-244 proposes changing the future land use designation from RR (Rural Residential) to Conservation (CSV) on approximately 25.58+ acres of land on Cedar Point Road between New Berlin Road and Boney Road, owned by the City.  The impacted water body is Clapboard Creek and the St. Johns River.  The potential development is one dwelling per acre.  Council Member Bishop asked what the ultimate goal was for all of this land other than keeping it from being developed.  Mr. Lukacovic replied that from a wildlife perspective, it was imperative to link these various parcels of land together to protect wildlife in the event that the surrounding lands are developed.   The Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance  2011-244.
Ordinance 2011-245 proposed changing the future land use designation from Agriculture to Conservation on approximately 262.49± acres of land located on Main Street, 2,000 feet southwest of the Duval-Nassau County line at Halfmoon Island Park.  The impacted water body is the Nassau River.  The present development potential is 1 dwelling per 40 acres.  The property was acquired some time ago with funds for the purchase provided by the AES- Cedar Point mitigation settlement.  The Chair explained that the settlement stemmed from a controversial coal-fired co-generational project (Applied Energy Services) back in the late 1980s /early 1990s that evoked considerable opposition from North Jacksonville residents and neighborhoods.  The Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2011-245.
Ordinance 2011-246 proposes to change the land use designation of 34.33 acres located at 9145 San Jose Boulevard between Sunbeam and Baymeadows Roads.  Current land use is low density and medium density residential; P & D proposes it go to conservation.   The land is currently zoned PUD.  The land had previously been approved for offices; realization that the topographic nature of the soil was wetlands shelved the proposed office complex project.  The water body impacted is the St. Johns River (Goodby’s Creek drains into the river).  The land was acquired by the City through mitigation.  The Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2011-246.
The Commission next turned its attention to two ordinances that were not on its agenda.  The Council President had assigned two ordinances to the Waterways Commission at the City Council meeting that met the previous evening (May 10).  The first, Ordinance 2011-239, closes and abandons Heritage River Road (Council District 11) at the request of Riverfront Associates, LLC, a two lane access road located between State Road No. 105 – Heckscher Drive – and Sisters Creek Joe Carlucci Boat Ramp and Park.  The developer currently owns property adjacent to Heritage Road that the developer intends to develop as a saltwater marsh mitigation bank; the developer wishes to include portions of the property underlying Heritage River road as part of the mitigation bank.  The developer has agreed to construct, at its expense, a two lane access road across from Heckscher Drive to Sisters Creek Joe Carlucci Boat Ramp and Park.  The City has determined that the new road would benefit the traveling public by providing a safer and more direct route from Heckscher Drive to the City park.
Mr. Lukacovic indicated that his department had been asked to review this matter; after examining the proposal, he indicated that there were some concerns that the proposed new road would infringe on salt marsh and that would entail having to acquire federal government jurisdictional permits.  While the Water Management District readily issues wetlands permits, the federal government (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers) can take up to two years to issue a permit.  A lengthy discussion ensued on the merits of the proposed new road.  Commissioner Anderson voiced concern regarding the developer’s plans for the abandoned road.  Mr. Lukacovic replied that the developer had stated that it was their intention to convert the property into salt water marsh.  Should the developer not follow through with the expressed intention, they would have valuable riverfront property to develop lots, if they chose to do so.  Commissioner Anderson expressed his skepticism regarding the developer’s intent and indicated that he was opposed to the legislation that would have the City abandon the current road.  In response to the Chair’s question, Mr. Lukacovic said that the Planning & Development Department has recommended approval of this legislation, with the proviso that the developer acquires necessary permits.  He underscored the developer’s right to develop lots on the property.  The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, was concerned that on the one hand, the City is committed to providing citizens access to the river and other waterways, yet the proposed abandonment of the current road can be viewed as the City signing off on something that would deny public access to the river in order to acquire a new, improved road at no cost to the City.
Dr. White said that he had spoken with the developer who had indicated that he would welcome Dr. White’s assistance in designing the salt water marsh and a program for research on the site.  When Commissioner Anderson asked if  Dr. White had that in writing, Dr. White said that he did not.  Council Member Bishop felt that it might make sense for the Commission to defer advising the City Council on the legislation until the Council had a clearer understanding of what the developer’s intentions for the abandoned property were.  The Commissioners decided to take no action and make no recommendation to the Council until the developer’s representative, Mr. Mike Saylor, has an opportunity to come before the next Waterways Commission meeting.
Ordinance 2011-240 commits the support of the City of Jacksonville to the Bogey Creek Project grant application from the North Florida Land Trust to the Florida Communities Trust; agreeing to commit the City to back-up managerial services in the implementation of the project; emergency action requested.  The North Florida Land Trust has applied to the Florida Communities Trust for a grant in the amount of $2,800,000.  The purpose of the grant is for the acquisition of a strategic environmentally sensitive piece of land adjacent to Pumpkin Hill Creek State Park.  Acquisition would permit the expansion of an existing partnership between the City of Jacksonville and the North Florida Land Trust, Bogey Creek Preserve, where a 6.5 acre parcel at water’s edge was acquired in 2007.  Tera Meeks, Waterfront Management, Planning & Development, explained the legislation.  The City is being asked to be the default manager of the property if, in the future, North Florida Land Trust ceases to be the manager.  The North Florida Land Trust is required to get this understanding as a requirement for the grant that the Trust is seeking.  The Commission voted 9-0 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2011-240.  
At the April 13, 2011 meeting of the Commission, the Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon, urged the Commission to invite a representative from the Florida Department of Environmental Protection to come before the Commission to address the issue of the proposed Georgia-Pacific pipeline to the St. Johns River.  The Waterways Commission staff arranged with the area director of FDEP, Greg Strong, to have a representative at the May meeting of the Commission.  On Tuesday, May 10th, Mr. Long advised the Waterways staff that their representative would be unable to attend the May 11th meeting.  The representative had to be in Tallahassee throughout that week.   Mr. Long assured the staff that a representative would be at the Commission meeting in June to address the Georgia-Pacific pipeline issue.
In his St. Johns River Status Report/Water Quality & Manatees, Dr. Quinton White reported that the recent lack of rainfall resulted in increased salinity in the river.  There has been a dramatic increase in the river’s water temperature, pushing the warmth to 70-80 degrees.   The unseasonably hot weather has not cooled the river in the evenings.   The task force working on dolphin studies and research in the area continues.  There have been no manatee deaths reported since April 1st.  Signs are now posted at Mayport NAS, around the basin that urge people to report manatee sightings in the basin.  There continues to be concern about algae bloom in the river; the expectation is that there will more in the months ahead.  Captain Suber says that Julington Creek has algae bloom already.
Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that from his May 10th aerial survey, 95 manatees were sighted, 11 in the IntraCoastal Waterway.

In New Business, Commission Anderson reported that he has been hearing from a number of people inquiring about kayak and canoe launch sites.  He explained the Florida Inland Navigation District’s role and function in making funds available for launch sites.  Commissioner Anderson will be calling a meeting of the Subcommittee on FIND that he heads.

In Old Business, Commissioner Shine reported on the Restricted Zones/Naval Station Mayport/St. Johns River matter that he has been working on.  He apprised the Commission of a meeting of the subcommittee on the issue and plans on making a fact-finding visit to NAS Mayport to ascertain what the intentions of the Navy are.

In Public Comments, Vivian Harold, Environmental & Compliance Department, reported on the work of the Keep Jacksonville Beautiful program, particularly the river clean-up campaigns that have involved many enthusiastic volunteers (900+).  Eleven (11) tons of bagged litter was picked up at the annual river clean-up project.  She reported that the number one clean-up site was the Joe Carlucci Boat Ramp where volunteers removed considerable litter on Heritage Road.
Mr. John Nooney lamented the fact that Ordinance 2011-239 had not initially been assigned to the Waterways Committee for consideration and action.  He cited other pieces of legislation that he felt ought to have been added to the Commission’s agenda for consideration.  Mr. Nooney further commented on kayaking on Hogan’s Creek and on the Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND).
The Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon, commented on a public hearing that had been held the previous day (May 10, 2011) that awarded the JEA a Consumptive Use Permit that would enable the utility to withdraw 150,000,000 gallons of water from the Florida Aquifer.  He felt that this would have an enormous negative impact on and cause considerable environmental damage to the State’s rivers and lakes.  Very little conservation commitment is required from JEA.  Mr. Armingeon suggested that the Waterways Commission invite a representative from JEA to address the issue of water re-use.   It was recalled that former Waterways Commissioner Ed Grey would routinely ask JEA to discuss and apprise the Commission of the utility’s water re-use efforts.  State Representative Lake Ray wanted to know if the JEA permit was a new one or a renewal.  Mr. Armingeon replied that JEA consolidated a number of its permits.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:58 a.m.
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